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Board president, Bob Stobbs, called the regular town meeting to order at 7:30pm. In attendance were president Bob Stobbs, council member John Sanders and council member Steve Kahre. Superintendent Garry Sierra and attorney Krista Lockyear were also present. Council member Paul Freeman was absent.
Kahre made a motion, seconded by Sanders to accept the minutes from last month.  Motion passed by 3-0 voice vote.

Kahre made a motion, seconded by Sanders to approve last month’s financial report. Motion passed by 3-0 voice vote. 

Kahre made a motion, seconded by Sanders to approve the accounts payable claims. Motion passed by 3-0 voice vote. 

Clerk-Treasurer’s Report:

In the clerk-treasurer’s office, I participated this morning in the state webinar which explained the State’s error in distributed the income tax.  We should receive our portion within the next week and should be around $4k.  They will have this corrected and all towns should be receiving our correct amounts soon.  In payroll we paid out the maintenance crew’s annual bonuses and their annual retirement allowance which is given out April 1st each year.  
Sewer Utility Department

In the utility department we have made great efforts this spring in collecting on overdue accounts.  I implemented some new plans that have proven successful in collecting more on time payments.  The overdue accounts have gone from over $12k down to $6k.

We had difficulty this month mailing out our utility bills when the town post office was unavailable due to a computer system crash they had for over 3 days.  We could not wait any longer to get the bills out to residents and ended up just putting post card stamps on all 520 bills and got them out in time.  We had a couple residents with outrageous water leaks that had to be adjusted.  I had Garry go out on each instance to verify that the water did not go down into the sewer.  I am receiving several calls daily now from residents filling pools.  We have had several renters change out & homes for sell in the last month and there have been numerous inquiries about the land for sale on Martin Road.  (9 acre plot & 16 acre plot)

General Town Items

Last item I had was that Garry’s shop laptop is having issues, Ray Engler with Nomad Technologies has taken a look at it but it remains unreliable.  The costs to completely repair it would be more than it is worth.  We need to purchase a new computer perhaps a desktop since they are more rugged.  This laptop here that I use for work at the monthly council meetings is my own personal laptop my husband bought me about 5 years ago; it only costs around $500 and runs great.  Garry’s laptop is an HP purchased in Feb 2008 for $830 so it is 4 years old.   Kahre made a motion that we spend up to $800 to purchase a new computer for the town shop and that Mallory Lowe be in charge of researching & purchasing it for us.  Sanders seconded the motion, motion passed by 3-0 voice vote.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. Downtown Revitalization:
Kahre stated that he received positive feedback from a couple property owners downtown to the idea of a possible upscale retirement village.  There was no interest in jumping in right now with the economy like it is but there is interest in keeping it in mind for the future.  
2. Boonville-New Harmony stripe correction update:

Stobbs advised that he and Kahre met with JH Rudolph this afternoon. Stobbs stated that JH Rudolph will water blast the old lines off of Boonville-New Harmony and Old State Road, put straight yellow & white lines and railroad markings on BNH & Old State.  JH Rudolph also agreed to black out the old yellow lines with two coats of sealer on Wortman and reapply the lines correctly.

3. Southern Indiana Classic Marathon Saturday, April 14th:

Stobbs mentioned that he spoke with some of the businesses and went over the times with them as to when each road will be shut down.  Stobbs said we shouldn’t have too many problems with it.　Lowe asked if everyone received a letter & packet from the marathon because she did not receive a packet.  Kahre added that he does not believe he received one either.  Stobbs received a packet and so did Sanders.  
　
NEW BUSINESS:

1. Selling of Town property by shop:

Lockyear advised that Kahre stated he was interested in selling the town property beside the town shop off Boonville-New Harmony road.  Lockyear advised we will have to put it out for bidding and has to be 90% of appraised value which is currently assessed at $35,900.  Lockyear suggested that we have a title search done on the property first and try to appeal the assessment. Lockyear said that we would need to get the land to be assessed below $15k.  There will need to be two separate appraisals done by two different appraisers.  
Lowe advised that the land was donated to the town by Bill Smith when the Tibarand subdivision was built and she believed it has been listed in a flood zone.  Kahre asked if we could have a title search done.  Lockyear said yes it would run about $250.  Lockyear advised we need to make sure there are no restrictions on this property and file an appeal as soon as we receive the property tax report.
Sanders stated that one of our town residents, Dan Riddle performs property appraisals.  Sanders will ask Riddle his thoughts on the worth of that property.
2. Superintendent’s Report: 

Sierra stated that since he was unable to type out the work reports, he handwrote out his reports and made copies for each of the council members tonight.
Sierra mentioned the pull off area by the cemetery across from Trinity that needs to be repaved. Kahre agreed that yes there needs some cold mix applied to that area since the town paved it originally years ago.  Kahre asked if Sierra could go ahead and apply cold mix within the next couple months to that area.
3. Board member’s comments:

Stobbs asked Lowe how much funds we had to use this year for road paving.  Lowe responded we did not have as much as last year since we just paved roads last year.  She replied she would check to see but estimated about 55k.

Kahre stated he will continue to speak with the new Evansville water & sewer director and see what can be done to lower our rates being charged to us by Evansville Water & Sewer.  Kahre advised that we should be paying the lowest rate of all the consumers Evansville serves since we totally maintain our own sewer system and we do all our own billing.
Stobbs asked if Sierra could please look into contacting the person responsible for the election signs that are blocking the view and causing a hazard at the intersections in town especially on the corner of Darmstadt road and Hoing road.  Sierra replied he would take care of it.
4. Attorney’s comments:

The attorney Krista Lockyear mentioned that Lowe has received the insurance certificate from the SIC Marathon. 

Lockyear mentioned that as we discussed, there is a new law stating that outside city sewer rates that are over 35% of inside city rates can be appealed to IURC. But according to the statues it looks like we have missed our opportunity to petition. Lockyear stated we may need an executive session to address other possibilities. Lockyear explained that the current rate is not fair since we maintain our own sewer system, we only send them gray water and our town clerk does all the utility billing & collections.  Lockyear advised that right now we are just reviewing our options and if we wanted to look into litigation it would be appropriate to have an executive session to discuss this further.  Lockyear will proceed to research and find out if Evansville will put us back on the agenda and have one or two council members attend the Evansville utility meeting to discuss this further.
5. Resident’s comments:

Roger Bippus asked if the town was going to work on the man holes for infiltration. Sierra advised that yes there are 29 manholes that they have been working on and they have been working on a new idea using pvc pipes to improve them. 

Bill Brune asked about the sewer pump separation on the old Willner’s garage and house. Sierra said they are currently working on it. Kahre stated that he does not agree that the town should have to pay to do the separation; it should be the personal property owners’ responsibility.  Lockyear agreed that it should be the property owner’s responsibility. Kahre stated that the property owner’s need to come down to the meeting to state their case.

Crystal Kahre asked if there had been a new renter in the shopping center.  Lowe replied that yes, she had spoken with the owner Rich Mull and that the area on the northwest corner has been rented by a gun shop/gun permit store and they will be opening in the next couple months.  

Bill Brune mentioned about the striping discussion with JH Rudolph that they had previously agreed to redo the stripes on BNH for free and tonight it sounded like they were going to charge us. Kahre replied no that the charges were for redoing the stripes on Wortman Road. They are still correcting the BNH job as previously planned.

The meeting adjourned at 8:34pm
Attest:

Mallory Lowe

Clerk-Treasurer


